
TOWNSHIP OF DERRY

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING

Tuesday, January 28, 2014

600 Clearwater Road, Hershey, Pennsylvania 17033

CALL TO ORDER

The January 28, 2014 Township of Derry Board of Supervisors meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by John W. Foley, Chairman. 

ROLL CALL 

Supervisors Present:

Sandy A. Ballard

Justin C. Engle, Secretary

John W. Foley, Chairman

Marc A. Moyer, Vice-Chairman

Matthew A. Weir

Also Present:


Matt Bonanno, HRG Engineer


Thomas R. Clark, Director of Public Works


Bob DiLello, Fire Company


Barbara S. Ellis, Director of Hershey Public Library


Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development

Jill E. Henry, Assistant Township Manager

Cheryl L. Lontz, Manager of Payroll and Employee Benefits 


Matt J. Mandia, Director of Parks and Recreation


James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer

Timothy Roche, Assistant Chief of Police



Brenda Van Deursen, Recorder

Public Present:   Kendra Mohr, Ken Scardino, Richard H., Scott Leitner, Diane Leitner, Elvira Ebling, Dave Holte, Susan Peters, Rich Gamble, Mark Hackenburg, Craig Smith, Jen Garver-Hynes

Chairman Foley advised that all public meetings are recorded for providing accurate minutes.

Chairman Foley announced that the Board of Supervisors met in executive session to discuss land, legal, and personnel issues.  

OPPORTUNITY FOR THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE BOARD

Rich Gamble, Hockersville Road –Mr. Gamble mentioned that at Chairman Foley’s initial interview he talked about some exciting things that Hershey is planning on doing.  Mr. Gamble wondered if the Board or Hershey is going to share these exciting things with the residents.  Chairman Foley replied that he cannot elaborate on specifics, but there has been an organization formed – the Downtown Hershey Association - made up of residents, members of all of our stakeholders and not just the entities, and the developers.  Justin Engle is the founder of this organization and he is still actively participating along with Supervisor Ballard, Chuck Emerick, and Chairman Foley.  Chairman Foley said he does not have any drawings or models, but they are discussing the principles behind the growth. Mr. Gamble requested that the public be kept informed.    

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Chairman Foley called for a motion to approve the Minutes of the January 6, 2014 Board of Supervisors meeting.  Supervisor Engle made a motion to approve the Minutes.  Supervisor Ballard seconded.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no 

NEW BUSINESS

Presentation of Service Award to former Board members E. Christopher Abruzzo and Kelly C. Fedeli.

Chairman Foley presented Chris Abruzzo and Kelly Fedeli with a plaque recognizing their years of service and dedication.  He also presented a gavel to Mr. Abruzzo.  Chairman Foley acknowledged their leadership and dedication through the devastating impacts on the community related to Storm Sandy and Tropical Storm Lee.  

Retirement Recognition of Diane K. Leitner for 20 years of employment with the Public Works Department as a Secretary and Recycling Coordinator.

Chairman Foley congratulated Diane Leitner on her recent retirement and presented her with a plaque recognizing her dedicated and loyal service to the Township of Derry as a secretary for the Department of Public Works.  She worked from October 8, 1993 until December 31, 2013.

Mr. Clark said that Diane was the first administrative assistant the department had.  She was responsible for building the files on maintenance reconstruction, all the roads in the Township, and the responsibilities as the recycling coordinator.  She was a very important part of the day to day operations.

A1-20
The Sketch Plan for Stover Farmhouse, Plat No. 1235.

Chairman Foley said the Board met in executive session and decided it was premature to vote on the plan tonight.  The Board would like the Sketch Plan to go before the Zoning Hearing Board before it is being considered here.  

Mark Hackenburg, RGS Associates, land planning consultants working with Mr. Gelder and the Stover and Garver families on this project.  Mr. Hackenburg said that regardless of the outcome of the Zoning Hearing Board’s interpretation, ultimately there will be at least 10 units developed on that property.  The waiver as it relates to two points of access would still be a request that would come before this Board.  So the outcome of the Zoning Hearing Board’s decision and the time, effort and cost of going through that process will not change the request.  

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Ballard and seconded by Supervisor Moyer to table Agenda item A  

(The Sketch Plan for Stover Farmhouse, Plat #1235) until the applicant has gone through the process with 

the Zoning Hearing Board, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

B1-6
Approval of Resolution No. 1387 authorizing the execution of documents required for Highway 

Occupancy Permit Application No. 31279 for the Preliminary/Final Subdivision and Land Development 

Plan for Curry Mill, Plat No. 1239.

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – Plat #1239 was approved by the Board of 

Supervisors in November and recorded in December.  An integral part of that project is the collection of 

their stormwater system which is ultimately discharged across old Chocolate Avenue to the general area of 

the quarries.  PennDOT requires that the Township agree to take over the maintenance of the pipe 

because the existing stormwater pipe is part of the stormwater of this project.  
Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Engle and seconded by Supervisor Ballard that the Board of 

Supervisors adopt Resolution No. 1387 authorizing the Chairman to execute the Recording Copy form, and 

the agreement with the owner to bind them to the PennDOT requirements of the highway occupancy 

permit issues from Application No. 31279, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.
C1-18
Approval for the execution of a Consultant Agreement for the completion of the Township Comprehensive Plan and Zoning Ordinance updates.

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – One of the exciting things happening in Hershey that Mr. Gamble mentioned is the completion of the Comprehensive Plan and Zoning Ordinance updates.  To get this project moving, we need the Board to approve the signing of the agreement with Urban Research and Development Corporation (URDC) and Traffic Planning and Design (TPD) upon the completion of Solicitor Yost’s review.   

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Ballard and seconded by Supervisor Weir that the Board of 

Supervisors authorize the execution of a Consultant Agreement with both Urban Research and Design 

Corporation and Traffic Planning and Design relative to the completion of their respective roles in drafting 

the Township Comprehensive Plan and Zoning Ordinance updates; and as is outlined in their work plan and 

costs proposals which are to be attached as exhibits to each of their agreements; all pending the 

completion of Solicitor Yost’s review, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

D1-4
Consideration of a reduction of the balance and an extension of the term of the performance security for the Third Revised Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan for Deer Run Commons, Plat No. 1201.

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – HRG  reviewed the work that was completed and they recommend that the Board authorize the release of $117,150.39 from the performance held for Deer Run Commons. 

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Moyer and seconded by Supervisor Engle that the Board authorize 

release of $117,150.39 from the performance security held as SAFECO Insurance Company of American 

Bond No. 6603339 for the Third Revised Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan for Deer Run Commons, 

Plat #1201, resulting in a remaining balance of $220,726.66; and further that the Board accepts an 

extension until February 18, 2015 of the term of the bond, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 

0-no.

E1-8
Filling in the vacancy on the Derry Township Municipal Authority Board (DTMA).

James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer – Todd Lechleitner completed his term on the DTMA Board which leaves a vacancy for a five-year term.  Two residents have expressed an interest in this position.  Each Board member was given a ballot to vote for their selection.  

VOTE:  The majority of the Board voted for Michael Postick to be appointed to the Derry Township Municipal Authority for a term of five (5) years.

F1-3
Authorization to advertise an ordinance amending the Township’s Motor Vehicle and Traffic Ordinance No. 553, Chapter 210, Section 210-39, PARKING PROHIBITED IN CERTAIN LOCATIONS CERTAIN DAYS AND HOURS, by establishing a No Parking restriction on the south side of West Areba Avenue between a point 96 feet east of Glen Road to a second point 211 feet east of the first point, Monday through Friday between the hours of 7:00 a.m. - 8:30 a.m.

Timothy Roche, Assistant Chief of Police – This authorization to advertise pertains to the pedestrian and school bus usage of the roadway during the hours of drop-off at St. Joan of Arc School.  The school has concerns about the numerous school buses that try to exit this portion of West Areba.

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Moyer and seconded by Supervisor Ballard that the authorization 

to advertise the Township’s Motor Vehicle and Traffic Ordinance No. 553, Chapter 210, Section 210-39, 

PARKING PROHIBITED IN CERTAIN LOCATIONS CERTAIN DAYS AND HOURS, be amended by establishing a 

No Parking restriction on the south side of West Areba Avenue between a point 96 feet east of Glen Road 

to a second point 211 feet east of the first point, Monday through Friday between the hours of 7:00 a.m. – 

8:30 a.m., is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

G1
Permission to hold the 2014 Hershey 10K Race to be held on Sunday, April 13, 2014 at 7:30 a.m.

Chairman Foley said the Board is going to table this agenda item until the organizers confirm that they are in conversation with the Hershey Ministerium.  Tim Roche, Assistant Chief of Police said that Chief O’Rourke communicated that he did receive confirmation from the representatives of Hershey Entertainment that they will reach out to all the members of the Ministerium.  This route does not particularly affect any of the churches during the one to two hour estimated road closure.  Chairman Foley said until we hear back from HE&R that they have spoken to the Ministerium, we will table this item. 

Motion:  A motion made by Supervisor Moyer and seconded by Supervisor Ballard to table Agenda G1 (Permission to hold the 2014 Hershey 10K Race to be held on Sunday, April 13, 2014 at 7:30 a.m.) until the Board receives confirmation from HE&R that they reached out to the Hershey Ministerium, is hereby approved.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

Supervisor Ballard said the Board feels in general that if races or events are going to be held on a Sunday, the sponsor of the event should make sure they discuss it with the Ministerium before it comes before the Board.  

CORRESPONDENCE – No correspondence to report.

BOARD/COMMITTEE INFORMATION – Supervisor Moyer said he has been approached by several members of our community expressing a desire for the Board to continue to get input from as many residents as possible in the planning process of the Comprehensive Plan. We should explore the possibility of alternative methods by which to receive input from the community.   
REPORTS

Tim Roche, Assistant Chief of Police –Chief O’Rourke and several other members of the Police Department participated in a community forum last Tuesday at the Hershey Public Library.  There were an estimated 150 persons in attendance.  This forum concerned teen drug and alcohol abuse in the community.  Members of the District Attorney’s office, the Dauphin County Coroner and the Dauphin County Drug and Alcohol Services were in attendance.  Since this forum, they received positive feedback and recommendations for both law enforcement public safety and the School District to continue to work in a cooperative effort to facilitate education for the parents for these issues with their kids.  Chairman Foley said a group is gathering tomorrow to review how that presentation went and to look at our next steps.

Thomas Clark, Director of Public Works ​ - The salt inventory keeps diminishing and getting refilled.  Chairman Foley said he knows how challenging the roads have been this season and he thanked Mr. Clark and his staff for their ongoing work.

Supervisor Moyer said he personally observed an incident in which an operator of one of our salt trucks was extremely courtesy in the manner by which he drove such a large vehicle in terms of use of turn signals and providing right of way for vehicles that were on the road as well.  It may not seem a big deal, but it is to the people that on the road.

Barbara S. Ellis, Director of Hershey Public Library – The Library held their first Board meeting for 2014 on January 14 to discuss their initiative for the year.  Rosemary Marino is going to be working with them to develop a new strategic plan for the Library.  This morning, Ms. Ellis met with half of her staff to start with the strategic planning and on Thursday she will meet with the other half of her staff.  They will look at focus groups throughout the community and with all of the Boards that help make the Library work.  

Matt Mandia, Director of Parks & Recreation – With the Comprehensive Plan update occurring and the regional connections initiative that we are undertaking, the Parks and Rec Advisory Board is also going to be updating their recreation park and open space master plan.  It will take most of the year to review.  They should be able to do the majority of the plan in house, but will look to budget next year for a consultant to talk about future planning of recreation centers, park system, and other data analysis.  

Supervisor Ballard asked if Mr. Mandia is still planning to sell the skate park equipment.  Mr. Mandia said it is still on the market and there is one interested group from the Lockhaven area.  He has been keeping in close contact with them.

Matt Bonanno, HRG Engineer 
Update on Stormwater Project – The contractor demobilized and is now out of the area.  They will return in mid-March to do final top soil and seeding along with finishing up the punch list items, which we are holding about $42,000 for repairs.  A meeting is scheduled for February 4 between the Township, DTMA, and the contractor to discuss any outstanding items that need to be reviewed.

HRG received the requested information from Abbonizo regarding a map revision related to Cocoa Avenue and the stream.  HRG finished their review and a letter requesting a map revision was submitted to FEMA in early January.  Supervisor Ballard asked if this would affect some of the flood insurance concerns that we heard from a few people. Mr. Bonanno said it would and the information was shared with the two residents who were concerned.  

Update on the CDBG DR grants that were sought for the Locust and Java area.  The Township received an email last week from the County stating that they are close to awarding those grants.  The grant is going to be issued in two phases.  The first phase is the design phase to select the consultants to start designing the work.  Once the design work is about half way done, they will do an environmental review.  Once that is completed the second phase of the grant will be used for construction dollars.

Update on the Waltonville-Hersheypark Intersection Study – Some of the stakeholders and HRG met with the PennDOT District Traffic Engineer and HOP Manager to review the short term recommendations of the study which includes a pedestrian crossing across Hersheypark Drive.  That crossing would include a crosswalk, ADA ramps, pushbutton for traffic signals, and sidewalk.  Also they are looking at putting two left turn lanes on Waltonville to Hersheypark Drive.  The next step is a meeting with PennDOT to review the short term recommendations with the Safety Review Committee.  A draft study report is being prepared.

Charles W. Emerick, Director of Community Development – Community Development is in the early stages of looking at Twitter and other sources as additional ways to get information out to the public including information regarding the Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Emerick has two items coming up on the Planning Commission agenda.  One is a zoning change requested by Derry Presbyterian Church and Love, Inc.  He would like to schedule a public hearing for that on March 11 at 6:30 pm.  The other item is a text amendment to the ordinance related to municipal uses and where and how they are permitted.  He would like to schedule this public hearing on February 25 at 6:45 pm.  The Board agreed to the dates and times of both public hearings.

Supervisor Ballard asked about the status of the Sheetz development.  Mr. Emerick said the plan stands conditionally approved and will stand that way until July 1, 2016, because of the permit extension act. 

Jill E. Henry, Assistant Township Manager – Asst. Manager Henry mentioned that our loss ratio for Workers’ Compensation insurance is at .638 which is really great.  The employees should be commended for being careful and lowering the number of injuries.  

James N. Negley, Township Manager/Township Treasurer – On January 1, 2014, we switched our health care coverage.  This should result in a savings to the Township.  Cheryl Lontz is doing a good job of getting us through this process.

Supervisor Ballard asked about the status of the timing of the lights at Hockersville and Governor.  Mr. Clark said PennDOT retimed the signal and it was passed on to the contractor about two weeks ago.  It should be changed now.

APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS PAYABLE ($1,093,809.20) AND PAYROLL ($313,922.29).

Supervisor Moyer moved to approve accounts payable in the amount of $1,093,809.20 and payroll in the amount of $313,922.29.  Supervisor Engle seconded.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

OPPORTUNITY FOR THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE BOARD

No one came forward.

ADJOURNMENT

Supervisor Moyer moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:47 p.m. Supervisor Engle seconded.  The motion carried, 5-yes 0-no.

SUBMITTED BY:

_____________________________

___________________________

Justin C. Engle




Brenda Van Deursen

Township Secretary



Recording Secretary
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